MINUTES of a Chalford Parish Council Meeting held on Thursday, 2 February 2023 at 7 p.m. 

at the Parish Centre in accordance with notice given.



In the Chair:

Councillor Lilly



Present:

Councillors Beioley, Lee, Mayo, Morris-Wyatt, Oakley, Pearson, 





Roberts, Samaroo, D Taylor, L Taylor, Trinder, Wood


In attendance:

The Clerk, District Cllr Watson
Before commencing, Cllr Lilly advised the meeting that he will be resigning from the Council in May. 

Cllr Samaroo responded thanking Cllr Lilly for the considerable amount of work he has done for the Parish.

Cllr Beioley proposed, “a vote of thanks for everything that Cllr Lilly has done for the Parish.  This was seconded by Cllr Oakley and unanimously agreed.
1.02.23

APOLOGIES – Cllr Funnell apologised for his absence for personal reasons. County Cllr Turner for business reasons.

2.02.23

PUBLIC PARTICIPAPTION – none
3.02.23

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – none

4.02.23

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

Cllr Samaroo proposed, “acceptance of the 1 December 2022 minutes.”  This was seconded by Cllr Oakley.  There were 2 abstentions.
5.02.23

COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORT 
Cllr Oakley referred to the request for a sculpture to be placed on the triangle of land at the bottom of the High Street, stating that the original request from ChalCAN for this land included a bench and other items and Highways refused these items should sight lines be compromised.   The current request is not thought to come from ChalCAN.  BT has advised that the phone box will not be removed; they have plans to use it for an electric vehicle charging unit.  The Clerk will speak to Cllr Turner about this matter.   ACTION: Clerk
6.02.23

DISTRICT COUNCILLOR REPORT 

Methodist Church – the Asset of Community Value moratoriums have now expired and it is assumed the church will now be marketed and sold.  Cllr Lilly will contact the church body to find out the current situation.  The question was asked as to what will happen with the polling station.  France Lynch Church Rooms has been suggested and it is hoped to accommodate the defibrillator here.  
New Red Lion – the owner is following due process and the pub may open at a later date.  The owner cannot live on the property without running it as a pub.  Cllr Watson will follow this up and advise accordingly.  ACTION: Cllr Watson
7.02.23

CLERK’S REPORT 
Update:  Warm Room – it was agreed that this facility should continue.  There is £4,788 remaining in the budget.  
Clerk/RFO vacancy – two candidates are to be interviewed on Wednesday, 8 February.   
Councillor emails -  Softlink Computers has quoted £35 each email per annum.   This equates to £525 per annum.  It was agreed that we should proceed with this and ask Softlink Computers if they can provide support for councillors to make the change.   The cost needs to be referred to Finance and Management.  ACTION: F&M
8.02.23

STAGECOACH BUS TIME TABLE CHANGES

There has been protests and a public meeting to discuss the changes.  As a result Stagecoach has now extended the time of buses by one hour in the evening.  No Stagecoach representative attended the public meeting.  It is suggested that leaflets need to be printed to assist with encouraging people to use the bus.
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The current bus route does not encompass France Lynch nor Brownshill.  If it is decreased further, the service would be less viable than current.  
The service does not have to be commercial; it could be provided as a service to the rural community.  A valuation of the routes and times needs to be carried out.  It would be beneficial if we could get a three month delay of the changes so that we can carry out a thorough review of the situation. Other thoughts are that a mini bus could be used for the area rather than the current vehicle.  A flexible service is required.  Gloucestershire County Council will be holding a meeting at which members of the public can ask questions.  The following was agreed:

· Contact Stagecoach and ask for an extension to the current deadline of 19 February for the changes.
· If the extension is granted, GCC to carry out an investigation as to what can be done.
· Arrange meeting/s with MP, County, District, Parish Councillors, Stagecoach, GCC, Brimscombe and Thrupp and members of the public.

Cllr D Taylor expressed concern at the fact that old buses are being sent to the area, vehicles that produce a lot of carbon emissions.  

9.02.23

SILVER STREET CAR PARK
Ownership of the car park was transferred to the Parish Council in December.  Cllrs Lee and Lilly have been investigating what needs to be done to the car park.  The car park needs to be swept and relined and lockable posts are needed for the 8 reserved spaces.  It is estimated the cost will be £2000.   To be referred to Finance and Management for funding.  It is thought that by year 3 the Council could make a profit.  When it is due to be cleaned/lined, notices will be put on windscreens advising drivers that the car park will be closed for two days. In addition, a message will be put out on social media and the web site.   Letters are to be sent to properties without parking and in the vicinity of the car park and Prospect Terrace, Commercial Road.    The 8 reserved lockable spaces will be offered at £120 per annum and will be attached to the property, not a specific vehicle.   If anyone abuses the rules, the property will not be offered a space again.  Cllr Trinder will forward a sample licence to the Clerk.  Cllr Beioley recommended that the rules/licence are kept as simple as possible.  The question was asked as to whether there will be a disabled space.  It is not planned to have this but Cllrs Lee and Lilly will give it consideration.  At some later date, the installation of an electric vehicle charger point could be considered.   It is hoped that H bar markings could be installed on the road to prevent parking to make the road more accessible for emergency vehicles.   ACTION: F&M
10.02.23

CIVILITY AND RESPECT PLEDGE

Details of the pledge were given to all councillors prior to the meeting.   Cllr Beioley proposed, “we refer to Finance and Management for implementation.”  This was seconded by Cllr Trinder and unanimously agreed. ACTION: F&M
11.02.23
COTSWOLD CANALS TRUST

A document entitled, “Water Transfer Action Needed” was given to all councillors prior to the meeting.  The Cotswold Canals Severn-Thames Transfer Scheme is a solution to providing desperately needed additional water supplies to London.  And at the same time, the restored canal would be of financial value to society and the local economy.   Another plan is to install a new pipeline that is said to be less cost than using the canal but would not offer any environmental or natural capital gain compared with using the canal.    Cllr Pearson advised the meeting that he did not agree to open up the canal in this way.  Cllr Pearson would not like our area of Chalford restored as it would mean a loss of wildlife and biodiversity.  It would alter the character of the area. 

Cllr Beioley advised that the canal scheme should be supported.  People are enthusiastic about restoration.   A vote realised 3 in support of the canal scheme, 3 against and 7 abstentions.  Based on this, it was agreed not  to send emails/letters of support. 
12.02.23
REFERRALS – none

13.02.23
COMMITTEE/EXTERNAL MEETING REPORTS

Cllr Samaroo advised that she had attended a SDC Working Together meeting.  At that meeting the Parish and Town Council Charter was discussed.   We are being asked to consider adoption of the charter.   To be put on 
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the March agenda.   Many employees are still working from home.  Due to this, service is not good and phones are not being answered as quickly.  ACTION: FC
Cllr Morris-Wyatt advised he had attended a meeting at SDC together with Cllrs Lee and Trinder and the Assistant Clerk regarding a Neighbourhood Development Plan.  Until SDC finalises its Local Plan we can’t proceed.   If we have an NDP, any Community Infrastructure Levy due to us will be at 25%.  
There was nothing further to report from the Works Committee.

14.02.23
EXPENDITURE
Councillors were furnished with a summary of the expenditure prior to the meeting.   
Cllr Samaroo proposed, “acceptance of the expenses.”  This was seconded by Cllr Oakley and unanimously agreed.  
15.02.23
ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

Cllr Oakley referred to the post box outside of the Parish Centre, stating that Royal Mail are only doing one collection now, that being at 9.00 a.m. in the morning.   The Clerk will write a letter to Royal Mail expressing concern at this reduction in service and asking them to review this decision.  A message will also be put on facebook and our web site advising people of this change in service.  ACTION: Clerk
Cllr D Taylor referred to the resident who had died in tragic circumstances at home in December.  It was agreed to write to the Inspector expressing our concern.  ACTION: Clerk
There being no further business, the Chair closed the meeting at 8.50 p.m.

